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OFFICE OF CITY COUNCIL

SUITE 425, CITY HALL

117 W. DUVAL STREET

JACKSONVILLE FL  32202

904-630-1377

SEAPORT AND AIRPORT SPECIAL COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
TUESDAY, APRIL 28, 2009
4:00 P.M.

LYNWOOD ROBERTS ROOM

1ST FLOOR, CITY HALL

Attendance: Daniel Davis (Chair), Committee Members Art Graham, Stephen Joost

Council Member Ray Holt (JAA liaison), Council Member Johnny Gaffney (JPA liaison)

Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Merriane Lahmeur – Legislative Services Division; Shannon Eller - Office of General Counsel; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services; Joe Wilhelm – Financial News and Daily Record; Rick Ferrin, Tim Murphy and Dave Kauffman – Jaxport; Michael Stewart and Bob Simpson – JAA; John Davis – JTA; John Finotti – Access PR; Alberta Hipps, E.M. Robinson
The meeting was convened at 4:03 p.m.  

Chairman Davis stated that ordinance 2008-1055 regarding local preference in professional services procurement will be withdrawn at tonight’s City Council meeting.
Dredging update
Tim Murphy of the JPA reported that the Talleyrand dredging project (38 to 40 feet) was just named a recipient of $14.8 million from the federal government’s stimulus package.  The 50 foot channel deepening project which is in the initial engineering phase, received an allocation of $1.235 million from the stimulus package to accelerate the feasibility and modeling study, and the Mile Point project (St. Johns River at the Intracoastal Waterway) study received $150,000.  Chairman Davis stated that he would be drafting a letter on behalf of the committee thanking the City’s Congressional delegation for their hard work in ensuring that the City got stimulus dollars for these very worthwhile projects.
In answer to a question from Council Member Graham, Mr. Murphy indicated that there is nothing the City currently needs to be doing to ensure that the Mayport river mouth and carrier basin dredging project comes to fruition.  The Navy and Army Corps of Engineers are on top of that project, and the City just needs to continue to be supportive when asked.  Jaxport Executive Director Rick Ferrin stated that the cost of dredging the whole river to depth of 50 feet from the ocean to Talleyrand will cost approximately $500 million, of which the local sponsor (Jaxport) will be responsible for providing $150 million.  The authority will rely on the City and the State to provide $60-70 million on top of the $80-90 million that Jaxport feels it can generate through borrowing.  Congressional authorization for the project will probably come in 2011 with the appropriation of funds following in 2012 or 2013, at which time the Port Authority will need to have the local match lined up.  The state is being as supportive as it can be in its current fiscal state.  Council Member Holt suggested the need for the City to have a backup plan for how to fund the project in the event the state cannot provide sufficient funding from its limited resources.
Concurrency update
Michael Stewart of the JAA gave several updates:
· The Alenia project groundbreaking has been postponed because the company doesn’t know if the new federal defense budget will fund all 78 of the planes covered by the contract and they are going to hold off on the start of construction until there is some clarity.

· The Florida Legislature has extended its session by an additional week to finish work on the state budget.  The concurrency exemption for airport projects should be approved, as it is included in several bills that have a good chance at passage.

· The Cecil Field small spec hangar is under construction and should be completed in October.

· The FCCJ/JAA aircraft coating facility has been bid and the contract should be awarded May 14th.  The bids will determine if the JAA can afford to expand the building to a desirable third aircraft bay.  Council Member Davis suggested that the City might want to step up and help complete the funding for the third by since construction prices are so low at the moment and it will likely never be cheaper to finish the project properly.

· The JAA is hoping to convince the U.S. Customs and Border Protection agency to consolidate its regional facilities and expand at Cecil Field.

· The Cecil Field air show last weekend was a tremendous success – over 18,000 attendees.
· The upcoming Chamber of Commerce spring lobbying trip to Washington comes at a very fortuitous time, given the availability of federal stimulus dollars.  The JAA is looking at options for applying for stimulus funds for Cecil Field through the Department of Defense military airport program.  Even though Cecil is classified as a civil general aviation airport, 56% of the flight operations are actually military aircraft, mostly resulting from the presence of private companies doing maintenance and overhaul of military aircraft.

Chairman Davis requested that in the future the agenda items be changed from “Dredging Update” to “Jacksonville Port Authority Update” and from “Concurrency Update” to “Jacksonville Airport Authority Update”.

Infrastructure update
City Deputy CAO Kerri Stewart reported that after the City receives its batch of entitlement stimulus funds, it will still be eligible to apply for other stimulus dollars through a competitive grant process, which the City will be pursuing for surface transportation projects in conjunction with the Florida Department of Transportation, JTA and the Northeast Florida TPO.  Port-related projects will be the first priority.  The federal transportation reauthorization process is also ongoing (it will take several years) and the City and its transportation partners have developed a list of four priorities for funding, also all port-related:
· North Main Street (I-295 to Pecan Park Road)

· SR 9A (I-95 to Heckscher Drive)

· Heckscher Drive/SR 9A interchange

· I-95/I-295/SR 9A interchange right-of-way

Alta Road is not on the list so as not to “federalize” that project.  If further stimulus dollars become available beyond our current allocation, the City will try to obtain them for the four projects listed above.  

In response to a question from Council Member Graham, Ms. Stewart and Rick Ferrin stated that the initial operation of the MOL terminal has not caused any noticeable problems on the adjacent roadways despite the fact that the SR 9A/Hecksher Drive improvements won’t be completed for another 4-5 months.  The growth in cargo has been slow to develop because of the international economy and the road improvements will be completed by the time the economy improves and traffic increases.  Mr. Graham noted the need to prepare in advance for the traffic influx on Heckscher Drive from July’s kingfish tournament.
Mr. Graham reported that he has spoken with the Commanding Officer at Mayport Naval Station about the need for the City to ensure good lines of communication with the Navy when the process of planning for the arrival of a nuclear aircraft carrier begins to pick up.  Mr. Graham will to the Mayor about convening a committee of council members and administrative staff to manage the preparations and communication.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:44 p.m.
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